
EDUCATION AND CHILDREN'S SERVICES COMMITTEE

ABERDEEN, 26 January 2017.  Minute of Meeting of the EDUCATION AND 
CHILDREN'S SERVICES COMMITTEE.  Present:-  Councillor Taylor, Convener; 
Councillor Carle, Vice-Convener;  and Councillors Donnelly, Boulton, Cooney, 
Copland, Lesley Dunbar, Flynn, Hutchison, Len Ironside CBE, Laing, Malik, Nicoll, 
Noble, Samarai, Jennifer Stewart, Townson, Young and Yuill.  External Members 
(to article 14 only):- Mr Anthony Rafferty (Parent Representative (Secondary 
Schools)), Mrs Irene Wischik (Roman Catholic Religious Representative), Mrs 
Louise Bruce (Parent Representative (Primary Schools)), Miss Pamela Scott 
(Teacher Representative (Primary Schools)) and Reverend Hutton Steel (Church 
of Scotland Representative).

The agenda and reports associated with this minute can be located at the 
following link:-
http://committees.aberdeencity.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=504&MI
d=4329&Ver=4

Please note that if any changes are made to this minute at the point of 
approval, these will be outlined in the subsequent minute and this 
document will not be retrospectively altered.

PRESENTATION AND Q&A SESSION WITH THE IMAGINEERS FROM THE 
CHILDREN'S PARLIAMENT PROJECT

1. The Committee received a presentation from the Imagineers from the Children’s 
Parliament project who attended Bramble Brae, Manor Park, Riverbank and Tullos 
Schools.

Thereafter Members asked a number of questions of the Imagineers.

The Committee resolved:
to thank the Imagineers from the Children’s Parliament project for their presentation 
and attendance.

IMAGINING ABERDEEN

2. The Committee had before it a report by the Director of Education and Children’s 
Services which advised of the views of three hundred children who imagine Aberdeen 
as a place where every child is healthy, happy, safe and doing their best.

The report recommended –
that the Committee note the following views and requests of children on what key 
actions adults and services should take:

 Tell children you love them
 Be kind to us

http://committees.aberdeencity.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=504&MId=4329&Ver=4
http://committees.aberdeencity.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=504&MId=4329&Ver=4
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 Give us support when we need it
 All children need enough to eat
 School should be a joyful place
 Families should spend time together
 There should be enough trees and flowers everywhere
 Everyone need to be respected
 Remember we love to play
 We all need to have our say at home and at school
 No-one should feel left out or unwanted
 All playgrounds and parks should be dog-poo free
 All families need to live in a lovely street with nice neighbours.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the recommendation.

GOOD NEWS STORIES

3. The Convener advised the Committee of a number of good news stories as 
follows –

 Middleton Park School won prestigious UK learning award

Middleton Park School had triumphed in the prestigious learning technologies awards.  
Middleton Park was the latest in a series of Aberdeen schools which had recently won, 
or been nominated for national awards including Woodside School, which became the 
first ever Scottish school to be shortlisted for the UK literary association literary school 
of the year award.

The glittering awards ceremony which took place on 30 November 2016 at the Park 
Plaza Westminster Bridge hotel in London saw the Middleton Park School  scoop first 
prize in the category of best learning technologies project – public and non-profit sector.  
It was also well-deserved as the innovative video approach to shared learning was 
clearly one that had caught the imagination of the children and their parents alike.

Winning this UK wide award was a massive success for Jenny Watson and everyone at 
the school.  Congratulations to everyone involved.

 Harlaw pupils scoop first prize for their energy sector knowledge

Harlaw Academy was awarded for winning the prestigious Northsound 1 energy 
schools challenge in a special ceremony on 19 December 2016.  The ceremony 
recognised the efforts of the pupils who took part in the quiz tournament and came out 
on top in the final on 2 November 2016.
The competition was particularly keen in 2016, so many congratulations to the Harlaw 
pupils for their efforts in what was a great initiative.
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 Northfield academy 60th anniversary year ends with a bang

The grand finale of Northfield Academy’s 60th anniversary celebrations were marked 
with a spectacular community fireworks display at the school on 20 December 2016.  
The noisy and colourful spectacle marked the end of a year of celebratory events at the 
school including an open morning for former pupils and a drone photograph of over 600 
pupils and 80 staff arranged in the shape of the number 60.

Neil Hendry, his pupils and staff had once again come up with a fantastic event to mark 
60 years of Northfield academy and what a spectacular way to end a year of 
celebrations.  Northfield academy had had a special place in secondary education for 
sixty years and it was great that pupils and staff, old and new, had been able to take 
part in the year of events and share their fond memories.

 Muirfield School

It was announced on Tuesday 17 January 2017 that Muirfield School and nursery class 
had made good progress since an Education Scotland inspection report had identified 
three key areas for improvement.  Raising attainment was crucial to ensuring all 
children reached their full potential.  Congratulations to the Head Teacher and her team 
at Muirfield School who had shown real commitment and dedication to create a positive 
educational environment which provided all children at the school the opportunity to 
thrive educationally and socially.

 Work started to bring ultrafast broadband to schools and libraries

Public buildings in Aberdeen were set to receive a 21st century boost from connection 
to the transformational gigabit cityfibre network.  Delivered in partnership with capita as 
part of the Scotland-wide swan programme, cityfibre were now expanding their existing 
network to provide pure fibre connectivity to over 100 schools, libraries and offices.

The project would deliver cost savings and improvements to digital systems as well as 
the speed and strength of wi-fi connectivity.  The new digital infrastructure would also 
provide game-changing technology for many city schools who had adopted digital 
learning as part of their curriculum.

 Aberdeen schools win gold in national sports awards

Hazlehead Primary School and Bridge of Don Academy had been recognised with 
prestigious national awards for innovation and achievement in delivering physical 
education and extra-curricular sport.

Both schools had won the Sport Scotland gold school sport award a national initiative 
designed to encourage schools to continuously improve physical education and sport.  
The award also encouraged sporting links between schools and the communities 
around them.



5

EDUCATION AND CHILDREN'S SERVICES COMMITTEE
26 January 2017

 Team Zariba

Congratulations to Team Zariba who had won the British synchronized skating 
championship again.  Team Zariba had been British senior synchronized ice skating 
champions in 2013, 2016 and 2017 and Scottish champions 2013, 2014, 2015 and 
2016.  They had also represented team GB at the world championships in 2016.

 Nteractive cloud to illuminate Spectra

A giant interactive cloud created from 6,000 incandescent light bulbs would take centre 
stage at this year’s Spectra festival in Aberdeen.  Cloud, created by Canadian artists 
Caitlind R.C. Brown and Wayne Garrett used pull chain switches and everyday 
domestic light bulbs to create a mesmerising environment of light.

Viewers would interact with the cloud by working as a collective to animate the lighting 
on the surface of the sculpture.  Simple, bright and playful, the cloud was an interactive 
installation.  Viewers engaged with pull chains and became part of the performance by 
creating different dynamics, collaborations and through experiential participation.  The 
sculpture also encouraged the audience to reconsider household items in an alternative 
context, waste and environmental sustainability in urban spaces.  As incandescent 
bulbs were phased out various countries around the world, the cloud would gain new 
meaning, encouraging alternative technologies and changing futures.

Cloud would be one of the most eagerly anticipated installations at this year’s Spectra 
festival.  Its unique composition would allow visitors to interact with the installation to 
create a constantly changing piece of art.  It was visually stunning and had been 
displayed across the globe, from Singapore to Jerusalem and from Calgary and 
Prague.

The Spectra festival would run from 9-12 February 2017.

 Tales from the gallery buried for future generations to discover

Fibre optic lights, photos and an Aberdeen forever tartan neck tie were just some of the 
things buried in a time capsule at the Aberdeen Art Gallery on 15 December 2016.

Councillor Laing and Lord Provost George Adam buried the collection of items for future 
generations of Aberdonians to find.  The objects were selected by Aberdeen Art Gallery 
staff, each to represent one month of 2015, the year the £30m inspiring art and music 
redevelopment of the Art Gallery, Cowdray Hall and the Remembrance Hall began on 
site.
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ABERDEEN INTERNATIONAL YOUTH FESTIVAL / CASTLEGATE ARTS LTD

4. At this juncture, Councillor Nicoll requested that item 1 (Aberdeen International 
Youth Festival / Castlegate Arts Ltd), on the information bulletin be included on today’s 
agenda for full consideration.

The Committee resolved:
to agree not consider the Aberdeen International Youth Festival/Castlegate Arts Ltd 
information bulletin report on today’s agenda and therefore to instruct officers to submit 
a report to the Council meeting on 15 March 2017 detailing (1) the current position 
regarding the proposal to dissolve the existing Aberdeen International Youth Festival 
and incorporate it within Castlegate Arts Ltd; and (2) the arrangements for AIYF should 
it not be incorporated within Castlegate Arts Ltd.

LATE REPORT - PROCEDURAL MOTION

5. Councillor Nicoll moved as a procedural motion, seconded by Councillor Flynn:-
that consideration of item 6.3 (Education and Children’s Services 2012-2016 Key 
Outcomes report) be deferred to the additional meeting of the Committee to be 
held on 1 March 2017. 

On a division, there voted:- for the procedural motion (11) - Councillors Copland, Flynn, 
Hutchison, Nicoll, Noble, Samarai, Townson and Yuill and Mrs Louise Bruce, Miss 
Pamela Scott and Mrs Irene Wischik; against the procedural motion (12) – the 
Convener; the Vice Convener; and Councillors Boulton, Cooney, Donnelly, Lesley 
Dunbar, Ironside, Laing, Malik, Young and Mr Anthony Rafferty and Reverend Steel.

The Committee resolved:
to reject the procedural motion and thereby consider item 6.3 (Education and Children’s 
Services 2012-2016 Key Outcomes report) today.

MINUTE OF THE MEETING OF 17 NOVEMBER 2016 - FOR APPROVAL

6. The Committee had before it the minute of its meeting of 17 November 2016.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the minute as a correct record.
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COMMITTEE BUSINESS STATEMENT

7. The Committee had before it a statement of pending and outstanding committee 
business which had been prepared by the Head of Legal and Democratic Services.

The Committee resolved:
(i) to delete items 1 (PVG check – cross service recruitment procedures) and 7 

(Education and Children’s Services Performance) subject to the decisions taken 
later on the agenda; and

(ii) to otherwise note the updates contained therein.

2016/17 GENERAL FUND REVENUE AND CAPITAL BUDGET MONITORING 
2016/17 - ECS/17/007

8. With reference to article 6 of the minute of the meeting of the Education and 
Children’s Services Committee of 17 November 2016, the Committee had before it a 
report by the Director of Education and Children’s Services and the Head of Finance 
which advised members of the current year revenue budget to date for the Education 
and Children’s Service, and outlined any areas of risk, and management action being 
taken in this regard.

The report recommended –
that the Committee consider and note the report and the information on management 
action and risks that was contained therein.

The Committee resolved:
(i) to approve the recommendation;
(ii) to note that feedback from escorts and schools regarding the escort procedure 

following the review of escorts would be included in the report on this matter to 
be considered at the Committee’s meeting on 1 June 2017;

(iii) to request the Head of Policy, Performance and Resources, by way of email, to 
advise the Committee of the total donations received in respect of the art gallery 
redevelopment, as well as the donations pledged but not yet received; and

(iv) to request the Head of Children’s Services and Head of Finance, by way of 
email, to provide the Committee with a breakdown of the projected variance for 
administration costs in the Head of Children’s Services budget.

EDUCATION AND CHILDREN'S SERVICES DIRECTORATE PERFORMANCE 
REPORT - ECS/17/002

9. With reference to article 9 of the minute of the meeting of the Education and 
Children’s Services Committee of 8 September 2016, the Committee had before it a 
report by the Director of Education and Children’s Services which provided a summary 
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of the Quarter 2, Education and Children’s Services Directorate performance outcome 
data from 1 July up to and including 30 September 2016.

The report recommended –
that the Committee note the Education and Children’s Service Directorate performance 
reported for the quarter 2 period to 30 September 2016 attached at appendices A and B 
to the report.

The Committee resolved:
(i) to approve the recommendation;
(ii) in response to the percentage of children with an allocated social worker, to 

request a full report from the Chief Social Work Officer and Head of Children’s 
Services to the next cycle of the Committee detailing the challenges both in 
implementation of the processes and on any additional support and assistance 
needed by Social Workers to meet the obligations imposed on them by statute 
and on delivering on our own key outcomes and values, and that this report also 
include the current numbers of children allocated to individual social workers 
through the reclaiming social work model;

(iii) to note that the number of late committee reports would be included in future 
performance reports considered by the Committee; 

(iv) to note that the Head of Policy, Performance and Resources would review the 
method for reporting the measure for vacancies rate – funded vacancies 
compared to funded establishment – Education and Children’s Services; and

(v) to note that the Head of Policy, Performance and Resources would review the 
target for the percentage of positive informal inspections of early learning and 
education establishments per academic year.

MATTER OF URGENCY

The Convener intimated that she had directed in terms of Section 
50(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government (Scotland) Act 1973 that the following 
item could be considered as a matter of urgency as publication of annual 
Directorate key performance outcomes, prior to the conclusion of each 
subsequent year, was a requirement which evidenced the extent to which 
the Council was meeting its Best Value responsibilities against Public 
Performance Reporting obligations and as there were no further meetings 
of the Committee before 31 March 2017, the Committee required to 
consider the report.

EDUCATION AND CHILDREN'S SERVICES 2012-2016 KEY OUTCOMES REPORT - 
ECS/17/010

10. With reference to article 7 of the minute of the meeting of the Education and 
Children’s Services Committee of 17 November 2016, the Committee had before it a 
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report by the Director of Education and Children’s Services which presented a summary 
report of the Directorate’s key outcomes against core strategic delivery and 
performance priorities, linking to the City’s 2016-2026 Local Outcome Improvement 
Plan, over the course of 2012-16.

The report recommended –
that the Committee note the work of the Directorate and provide comment on the 
content of the Education and Children’s Services Directorate 2012-2016 key progress 
report (attached at Appendix A) and overview of achievements, awards and recognition 
attained through the Directorate across the period, attached at Appendix B.

The Convener, seconded by the Vice Convener moved:-
that the Committee note the work of the Directorate and the content of the 
Education and Children’s Services Directorate 2012-2016 key progress report 
(attached at Appendix A) and overview of achievements, awards and recognition 
attained through the Directorate across the period, attached at Appendix B..

Councillor Nicoll, seconded by Councillor Townson moved as an amendment:-
that the Committee –
(1) thank the officers of the Education and Children’s Service for their hard 

work, diligence and dedication over this Council term;
(2) note the achievements, awards and recognition attained by officers, staff, 

volunteers and children in the City as detailed in the report at Appendix B; 
and 

(3) note that it did not believe that the report provided a holistic overview of 
both the successes and the failures of the directorate.

On a division, there voted:- for the motion (13) – the Convener; the Vice Convener and 
Councillors Boulton, Cooney, Donnelly, Lesley Dunbar, Ironside, Laing, Malik and 
Young and Mr Anthony Rafferty, Reverend Steel and Mrs Irene Wischik; for the 
amendment (7) – Councillors Copland, Flynn, Hutchison, Nicoll, Noble, Samarai and 
Townson; declined to vote (4) Councillors Jennifer Stewart and Yuill and Mrs Louise 
Bruce and Miss Pamela Scott.

The Committee resolved:
(i) to adopt the motion;
(ii) to request the Head of Policy, Performance and Resources, by way of email, to 

advise the Committee of the initial budget allocation for each of the projects in 
the capital investment programme 2012-2020; and

(iii) to request the Head of Finance, by way of email, to advise the Committee of the 
where the monies underwritten by the Council in respect of the art gallery 
redevelopment were profiled in the Council’s budget.

RECRUITMENT AND SELECTION PROCEDURES FOR TEACHERS: BI-ANNUAL 
UPDATE - ECS/17/009
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11. With reference to article 9 of the minute of the meeting of the Education and 
Children’s Services Committee of 2 June 2016, the Committee had before it a report by 
the Director of Education and Children’s Services which provided an update on the 
recruitment and selection process for teachers which allowed new employees to take 
up post without the need for the Council to have received an approved PVG Disclosure 
form, which demonstrated that there was nothing to bar an individual working with 
children and young people.

The report recommended –
that the Committee -
(a) agree that the existing arrangements which allowed teaching staff to be 

employed prior to the PVG Disclosure procedures being completed and a PVG 
form being received by the Council be stood down with immediate effect;

(b) agree that, with immediate effect, all new employees appointed to teaching posts 
would not take up employment with the Council until a PVG form had been 
received and approved by the appropriate officer(s), which was in line with the 
corporate policy; and

(c) to otherwise note the content of the report.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the recommendations.

STATUTORY CONSULTATION - CONSULTATION REPORTS ON THE 
PROPOSALS TO REMOVE AN AREA OF DUAL SCHOOL ZONING FOR 
FERNIELEA SCHOOL AND HAZLEHEAD SCHOOL, AND TO MAKE CHANGES TO 
THE PRIMARY AND SECONDARY SCHOOL ZONES IN THE VICINITY OF A NEW 
HOUSING DEVELOPMENT AT MAIDENCRAIG IN ABERDEEN - ECS/17/003

12. With reference to article 3 of the minute of the meeting of the former Education, 
Culture and Sport Committee of 7 February 2013, the Committee had before it a report 
by the Director of Education and Children’s Services which advised of the outcome of 
recent statutory consultations on the proposals to remove an area of dual school zoning 
for Fernielea School and Hazlehead School, and to make changes to the primary and 
secondary school zones in the vicinity of a new housing development at Maidencraig in 
Aberdeen.

The report recommended –
that the Committee agree to implement the following proposals:

(1) for the Fernielea School and Hazlehead School rezoning proposal, to 
remove an area of dual school zoning for Fernielea School and 
Hazlehead School, and to include this area within the zone for Hazlehead 
School only, from 1 August 2017; and

(2) for the Maidencraig rezoning proposal, to adjust the school zone 
boundaries for Fernielea School, Kingswells School, Hazlehead Academy 
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and the new Countesswells secondary school, to accommodate the new 
housing development at Maidencraig, with effect from 1 August 2017.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the recommendations.

OUT OF SCHOOL CARE POLICY AND GOOD PRACTICE GUIDELINES - 
ECS/17/001

13. The Committee had before it a report by the Director of Education and Children’s 
Services which sought approval of the revised and updated Out of School Care Policy 
and Good Practice Guidelines.

The report recommended –
that the Committee -
(a) approve the revised and updated Out of School Care Policy and Good Practice 

Guidelines (November 2016);
(b) instruct officers to disseminate the revised and updated policy widely to all out of 

school care partners across the city; and
(c) instruct officers to establish a process for monitoring the completion and review 

of Out of School Care Policy Agreements.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the recommendations.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Lesley Dunbar declared an interest in the subject matter of the 
following article of business by virtue of her involvement with Aberdeen 
Woman’s Alliance who had made one of the nominations for a 
commemorative plaque.  Councillor Dunbar did not consider her interest 
required her to leave the meeting.

COMMEMORATIVE PLAQUES - ECS/17/004

14. The Committee had before it a report by the Director of Education and Children’s 
Services which sought approval to proceed with current applications for the 
Commemorative Plaque scheme.

The report recommended –
that the Committee –
(a) note that the non standard plaque for James Clerk Maxwell would be replaced 

with a round commemorative plaque;
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(b) approve the current nominations for new commemorative plaques; and
(c) instruct officers to proceed with these nominations, pending relevant permission 

and funding guarantees.

The Committee resolved:
(i) to approve the recommendations; and
(ii) to instruct officers to advise the Committee, by way of email, (1) of any 

expenditure to be incurred by the Council for any of the plaque applications 
detailed in the report; and (2) to agree that the plaque for Nan Shepherd would 
be located at 503 North Deeside Road, Cults.

At this juncture, the external members of the Committee departed.

DRAFT CHILDREN'S SERVICES PLAN 2017-2020 - ECS/17/006

15. The Committee had before it a report by the Director of Education and Children’s 
Services which presented a pre consultation draft of the Children’s Services Plan 2017-
2020 for comment and approval. 

The report recommended –
that the Committee –
(a) note the content of the draft Aberdeen City Integrated Children’s Services Plan 

2017-2020 and approve its release for formal consultation;
(b) to note that it was a statutory requirement that the final Aberdeen City Integrated 

Children’s Services Plan 2017-2020 be completed before 1 April 2017;
(c) note that Elected Members would have further opportunity to provide feedback 

on the plan’s content and development as part of the formal consultation; and
(d) note that the finished Children’s Services Plan would be presented to full Council 

on the 21 June 2017.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the recommendations.

SELF-DIRECTED SUPPORT PROGRESS AND ASSURANCE REPORT - 
ECS/17/008

16. The Committee had before it a report by the Director of Education and Children’s 
Services which provided assurance to the Integration Joint Board (IJB), Education and 
Children’s Service (ECS) and key stakeholders that implementation of the Social Care 
(Self-Directed Support) (Scotland) Act 2013 was progressing in Aberdeen City.

The report recommended –
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that the Committee note the content and future focus of the report as outlined at section 
5.4 of the report.

The Committee resolved:
to approve the recommendation.
- COUNCILLOR ANGELA TAYLOR, Convener


